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METRO FOR DC BILL TO ADVANCE TO COMMITTEE VOTE WITH MAJOR 

ADDITIONS: ALL DC BUS SERVICE WILL BE FREE AND MAJOR BUS 
ROUTES WILL NOW HAVE OVERNIGHT SERVICE 

  

WASHINGTON, DC – Today, DC Council Chairman Phil Mendelson and Councilmember Charles 
Allen (Ward 6) are holding a joint press conference to announce Councilmember Allen’s Metro For DC 
bill will include two major additions when it comes up for a vote next Tuesday, December 6.  

§ The bill makes all WMATA buses operating in the District free to riders beginning next summer.  
§ In a major win for DC’s nightlife and service sector, the bill funds overnight service for 12 major 

bus lines. 
§ The bill still establishes a $10 million bus service improvement fund dedicated to annual 

investments in bus lanes, shelters, and other improvements to make bus service itself faster, 
more reliable, and more enjoyable.  

§ The bill still provides a $100 monthly subsidy for all DC residents to use on Metrorail, buses 
outside of DC, or anywhere else SmarTrip is accepted. This is similar to what was previously 
announced. 

In connection with the Metro For DC legislation, Chairman Mendelson and Councilmember Allen 
will move emergency legislation next Tuesday to dedicate projected revenue growth to pay for free bus 
service and overnight bus service to commence this summer, giving WMATA the certainty it needs to 
start planning service changes. The cost to make bus service free is estimated at approximately $32 
million and an additional $8.5 million is needed to extend overnight service. It is expected that the 
changes in bus service will begin July 1 of next year. 

“This is a big deal,” Chairman Mendelson said. “We’ll be the first major city in the United States to 
provide free bus service. This will be game changer for bus users; reliable schedules and faster boarding. 
There’s no question it will encourage more folks to use public transit, which means numerous benefits, 
from reducing congestion to improving the environment to stabilizing WMATA.” 

“When I introduced Metro for DC almost three years ago, it was because I thought we could make 
public transit both more affordable and also dramatically improve service. Now that we’re recovering 
from the pandemic, it’s clear this would be a win for riders, a win for DC’s businesses, and a win for 
WMATA,” said Councilmember Allen. “Making the bus fare free for all of DC is the type of 
transformational change that we can lead – with a focus on equity and economic recovery. It’ll make a 
difference keeping buses moving faster on our streets and in the monthly budgets of thousands of DC 
families.” 



The bill will be considered first by the Committee of the Whole, and if passed out of committee, the 
full Council during the legislative meeting on Tuesday, Dec 6. 

Background   

Metro For DC now provides fare-free Metrobus transportation within the District of Columbia, and 24-
hour Metrobus service on 12 of the District’s most frequently-used bus routes. The bill was originally 
introduced in March 2020 and re-introduced it in October of last year 

Recognizing free or subsidized transit service is only as good as the quality of the service, the bill has 
been crafted to ensure WMATA must earn ridership and the District makes investments in speeding up 
existing bus services through the dedicated Bus Service Improvement Fund.  
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